Little Snoring Parish Council


Clerk 
Joanna Otte, Little Manor, Thursford Road, Little Snoring, NR21 0JN  tel: 01328 822 366

Email: littlesnoringpc@googlemail.com 

Present: P Hall, M Kennedy, A Talbot, R Verrall (Chairman), S Wills 
Meeting of the Parish Council on

Monday 9 November 2015 at 7.30 pm in the Community Room on the Playing Field
MINUTES
Welcome

1. Apologies from S Harvey, L Wash, A Green (District Councillor), D Ramsbotham (County Councillor), SNT Fakenham were accepted.
2. Declarations of pecuniary interest by Councillors in any of the agenda items listed below.
3. It was agreed to co-opt Andrew Talbot to fill the vacancy. He completed a declaration of acceptance of office.
	proposed
	M Kennedy
	seconded
	S Wills
	vote
	all


4. Minutes of the previous Meeting (14 Sept) were approved and signed as a true record.
5. Matters arising: Progress on items from previous meetings for information or reminders only. Items not on this agenda requiring decisions will be placed on the agenda for the next meeting.
i. To note with thanks that NCCllr D Ramsbotham contacted Blaxhalls about the advertising hoarding on the van on the A148 and it was removed almost immediately.

ii. Better Broadband for Norfolk:  update from Karen O’Kane.
Just over half the properties are served from Thursford cabinet 1 which has been fibre enabled to provide access to superfast speeds. 

There is a new fibre cabinet planned under the second Better Broadband for Norfolk contract to serve properties that are currently connected directly to the local telephone exchange. I expect implementation for the new rollout to begin in early 2016, with the vast majority completed by the end of 2017. Detailed planning, survey and design work will begin this autumn, until this work is completed I cannot provide further information on specific timings for specific locations. The survey and design work will take place in phases, and more detailed location level information will be released every three months, as it becomes available. 

Following implementation, the speed a property has access to, is dependent on the property’s distance from the fibre cabinet.  I would expect properties within 1 kilometre of a fibre enabled cabinet to have access to Superfast speeds (24 Mbps+). One slight caveat, this is subject to survey and there always remains the small chance that this reveals something that would require more work than expected which could cause a delay or, in extreme cases, it is possible that severe technical issues will be discovered that prevent implementation altogether. 
6. Police report: 1 x Criminal damage; calls: 2 x concerns for safety, 1 x Public order offence, 1 x criminal damage which relates to the crime. Officers have been carrying out regular patrols of the playing field and Stevens Road as requested, but no one has been caught misbehaving.

7. The meeting was temporarily closed for Parishioners to express any concerns they may have and for District and County Councillors to report.
Note from NNDCllr A Green: the District Councillors have been asked to identify sites for potential development of mixed affordable and open-market housing so that they can reach their target.

The Chairman wondered if the District Council had a list of brown field sites.

The Chairman re-opened the meeting
8. Highways
i. Items to report:

ii. To note that the manhole covers on Holt Road should be raised soon now that Highways has been able to contact a BT engineer with the special key to unlock them.
iii. It was suggested that the dog bin opposite the milestone should be moved closer to the bus shelter so that it is not on the curve of the road. It was agreed to discuss this further at the next meeting.
9. Parish Partnership Scheme: 50:50 with the County Council

i. To consider purchasing a SAM2 (vehicle activated speed awareness messaging sign). 
Cost from Westcotec (supplier recommended by NCC)
SAM2 with 2 batteries, charger and set of clamps

£2,800

Data addition with software and leads


£   250
Spare brackets






£     50

Supply and install 76mm straight post


£     89


Suitable sites identified with Highways Engineer



The Street (nr bus stop) use existing sign post (no footway for 400yds)



The Street (outside West Willow) both directions – new post



A148 (approach from Fakenham) use existing sign post (!)



A148 (approach from Holt) use existing sign post



Kettlestone Rd (opposite Stevens Rd) both directions – new post


Total number of positions: 7. 


SAM2 can be at one position for 4 weeks (must not return to that position within 8 weeks)

Battery last approx 5 - 7 days before recharge required


Cost SAM2, 2 x posts, data software and 4 x spare brackets :  £3,428
It was agreed to put in a bid as above. However if sufficient volunteers to change batteries and move SAM2 were not forthcoming then the plan would not go forward.

10. Planning 
i. To note applications received: none
ii. To note decisions made by NNDC: none
11. Donations: It was resolved that the Council in accordance with its powers under sections 137 and 139 of the Local Government Act 1972, should incur the following expenditure which, in the opinion of the Council, is in the interests of the area or its inhabitants and will benefit them in a manner commensurate with the expenditure.

i. It was agreed to make a donation of £100 to the Poppy Appeal.

ii. It was agreed to make donations of £25 each to Air Ambulance and Tapping House Hospice. 
12. Financial Business:
i. The balances on bank statements were confirmed as:

	
	29/09/2015

	Business Saver Account
	£5,358.79

	Community Account
	£1,486.00

	
	£6,844.79


ii. To note receipts since the previous statement: U3A: £70 (booking); Interest: 67p
iii. To note standing order / direct debit payments since previous meeting: 
a. Scooper Dooper: £81.25
iv. Dog waste collection. To note that since the change to the fortnightly winter collection schedule, the all the dog waste bins are full before the collection is due. It was agreed to keep the collection to a weekly basis for the whole year. Cost is £2.50 per bin collection (£15 a week for six bins).

v. Problem of dog fouling on Kettlestone Road continued. It was hoped that the culprit could be identified so that the Clerk could notify the District Council. The Clerk was asked to see if signage was available from NNDC.
vi. The following payments were approved.
	to whom (details of payment)
	cheque no.
	amount

	Indigo Waste (glass collection)
	100631
	9.60

	Margaret Kennedy (material for blackout blind)
	100632
	7.50

	Joanna Otte (Clerk’s expenses Aug – Nov)
	100633
	130.44

	Norse (Grounds Maintenance)
	100634
	535.69

	Mazars (external audit)
	100635
	30.00

	J Otte (for Signs2Wraps signage for car park paid cash)
	100636
	40.00

	Royal British Legion (Poppy Appeal)
	100637
	100.00

	East Anglian Air Ambulance (donation)
	100638
	25.00

	Tapping House Hospice (donation)
	100639
	25.00

	Total
	
	£ 903.23


vii. An application for £38 (for training and cost of scanner) from the Transparency Fund for Smaller Authorities (administered by NorfolkALC & NALC) was approved.
13. To consider and set the Budget and Precept for 2016-17 (information attached)
i. The figures were reviewed: Includes £1,714 for SAM2 (50: 50 Parish Partnership Scheme)

ii. Determine whether or not there are any other likely calls on planned expenditure 

iii. It was agreed to accept the Local Council Tax Support Grant from NNDC of £560. 

iv. It was agreed to set the Precept for 2016-17 at £8,200 (a 2.5% increase on last year).
v. The form for the District Council was completed and signed.
14. Presentation of the village and Reports
i. Health and Safety: To note that the down pipe on gutter at bus shelter will be repaired. 
a. Safety check on recycling bins
b. Playground: repairs e.g. to matting, seat, 
1. quote from FLP: replacement seat £190.93, travel to site, and work (sand down gyro spiral, fit seat) £212.40. Total £403.33 + VAT. (Recommended that rubber matting should not be lifted. Cover with new matting if required. However from the photos it was thought that this was not necessary at present).
2. quote from Proludic: replacement seat £138.72 + VAT and delivery. 
It was agreed to purchase the replacement seat for the Hip Hop from Proludic as well as bolt covers etc as necessary.
c. To consider remedial works to entrance to playing field from The Croft. It was agreed to discuss this with Sean Allen and with Ian Riches to find the best solution.
d. It was agreed to send a request Victory Housing to stop residents parking on the grass at The Croft.
e. To note, with thanks, that Phil and Linda have planted daffodil bulbs and crocus corms at various sites around the village.
f. To note, with thanks, that Ian has put up the sign for the car park.
15. Community Room
i. To note that an application for a grant to cover the costs of improvements to facilities was submitted to Dudgeon Community Fund (heater, windows and doors) and a response was pending.
a. Hot water heater for the toilet:
1. Dempsey Heating to supply and install a new Ariston undersink heater complete with expansion kit, pipe work, fittings and all necessary electrics to serve the existing kitchen sink and WC washbasin: £526 + VAT

2. Les Mitchell to supply and install undersink heater (excluding electrical fitting): £540 (no VAT).

It was agreed to instruct Dempsey Heating to install the undersink heater.

b. Replacing the remaining windows
1. Windows supplied by IC Systems: 

4no 834 x 1331mm (external sizes) TOV (50%), Aluminium Mill Finish, single glazed in 6.4mm Clear Laminated = £69.75/each +VAT

2no 834 x 1331 (external sizes) Fixed, as above spec. = £59.50/each +VAT

+Carriage = £75.00 +VAT
2. Double doors approx £1,800
3. Fitting: Sean Allen: to remove old windows and replace with new windows supplied by Parish Council: £225.00
16. Correspondence: circulated as usual. To note Rights of Way and Byways Course to be held in Kettlestone Village Hall on Monday 8 February at 7pm. Cost per Parish Council £10.
17. Any other business for placing on the agenda for the next Meeting.
i. Scarecrows – Theme

ii. SAM2 volunteers

iii. Role of District Councillor in relation to Parish Council
18. To confirm date and time of next Meeting on Monday 11 January 2016  at 7.30 pm 
Chairman closed the Parish Council meeting at 8.50 pm
Meeting of Little Snoring Playing Field Association 

Following the Parish Council meeting on 9 November 2015
1. Minutes from the previous meeting were approved and signed.
2. Financial business
i. Balance in account for Lt Snoring Playing Field on 30 September 2015: £ 2,543.31
ii. Receipts: Little Snoring Pre-School: £15; Rampant Horse: £300.
3. Other business: Problems last month with a couple of people having fires / BBQs on the field next to the Community Room. Also suspicions of someone sleeping rough. The police were notified and asked to make regular patrols particularly in the evenings.

Meeting closed 8.55 pm
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Signed: ____________________________  




Date____________
               Chairman


